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REPORT OF THE 2019 ANNUAL MEETING 

BUSINESS PROCEEDINGS of the                                            

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials
WEDNESDAY MAY 29, 2019

1:15
Chairperson Terry Penner called the assembled members to order.  O Canada was sung.

On behalf of the Nominating Committee, Kathy Siatecki submitted Chris Tormey as nominee for President-Elect, Trevor Thiessen as nominee for Provincial Director-Maintenance and Brian Spurrill as nominee for Provincial Director-Finance Rural.  She then called three times for further nominations from the floor for each position.  There being no further nominations for the positions of President-Elect, Chris Tormey was declared the successful candidate.  There being no further nominations for the position of Provincial Director- Maintenance, Trevor Thiessen was declared the successful candidate.  There being no further nominations for the position of Provincial Director-Finance Rural, Brian Spurrill was declared the successful candidate.  Current President Elect Terry Penner will assume the role of President.  

THURSDAY, MAY 30, 2019
9:00

Gerard Lesage led in an invocation

1. President Kathy McNabb called the Annual Business Meeting to order.  9:06

Motion:  THAT the Agenda of the 2019 Annual Meeting of the Manitoba Association of School Business Officials be accepted, as presented.  

BARRY FRIESEN/BART MICHALESKI


CARRIED

2. Approval of Minutes of the 2018 Annual Meeting

Motion:  THAT the Minutes of the 2018 Annual Meeting of the Manitoba Association of School Business Officials be approved, as presented.  

VAUGHN WILSON/ROBYN COLLETTE


CARRIED

3. Election speeches were presented by successful candidates Chris Tormey, Trevor Thiessen,  Brian Spurrill

4. Review of Auditor’s Report, and 2019/20 Budget

Motion: THAT the Engagement Review be accepted as presented.  

DAVE FUNK
/LORI SLEPICKA


 
CARRIED

Motion:  THAT The Exchange Group be reappointed as auditor for 2019/20.  

MARNA KENNY/BRIAN SPURRILL


CARRIED

Motion:  THAT the 2019/20 Budget be approved as presented.  

KATHY SIATECKI/ELISE DOWNEY


CARRIED

5. The following reports were submitted, as per convention report booklet.
a) President’s Message

b) Executive Director Message

c) Past President’s Message

d) President Elect 

e) Membership 

f)  Nominating Committee 

g) Past Presidents’ Council

h) Provincial Finance 

i) Provincial Maintenance 

j) Provincial Transportation 

k) North/Western Region

l) South/Interlake Region

m) Winnipeg Region

n) Publications Committee

o) Sustainable Development Committee

p) Sustainable Procurement in MB Working Group

q) MSBA General Insurance Management Committee 

r) Manitoba Public Schools Employee Benefits Trust Committee 

s) MSBA Non-Teaching Pension Plan Committee

Motion:  THAT all reports be accepted as presented.  

BARRY FRIESEN/TREVOR THIESSEN


CARRIED

6. Prior Resolutions – Tom Bobby presented an update on resolutions from prior years.

7. 2019 Resolutions

Resolution from Winnipeg Region presented.

Motion:  THAT Resolution from Winnipeg Region be accepted as presented.  

WAYNE SHIMIZU/MARNA KENNY


CARRIED

8. MASBO Constitution Changes

Motion:  THAT the proposed changes to the Constitution be accepted as presented.  

KATHY SIATECKI/DAVE FUNK


CARRIED

9. Nominating Committee Representative

Claude Plante nominated Trevor Ryan, Roger Van deKerckhove seconded.  There being no further nominations, Trevor was declared the Nominating Committee representative for 2019-20

10. Advisement of 2021 Convention: Location will be in Brandon

11. ADJOURNMENT – 


Motion:  THAT the meeting be adjourned at 9:56


KATHY MCNABB/ROGER VAN DE KERCKHOVE
CARRIED

AGM AGENDA, June 18, 2020                                    

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials

1. Welcome/Call to Order

2. Review of Minutes from 2019 AGM 

-Kathy McNabb moves to accept, Lori Slepicka seconds
3. Election/Acclamation of new Executive Members 
4. Review of Financials/Financial review/Presentation of budget

-Brian Spurrill moves to accept 2018-19 Financial Review, Marna Kenny seconds

-Elise Downey moves to accept 2020-21 Budget, Dave Funk seconds

5. Reports  as per convention report booklet

a) President’s Message

b) Executive Director Message

c) Past President’s Message

d) President Elect 

e) Membership 

f)  Nominating Committee 

g) Provincial Finance 

h) Provincial Maintenance 

i) Provincial Transportation 

j) North/Western Region

k) South/Interlake Region

l) Winnipeg Region

m) Publications Committee

n) Sustainable Development Committee

o) Sustainable Procurement in MB Working Group

p) Manitoba Public Schools Employee Benefits Trust Committee 

q) MSBA Non-Teaching Pension Plan Committee
-Roger VanDe Kerckhove moves to accept all reports as presented, Trevor Thiessen seconds
6. Nominating Committee Representative
7. Appointment of Auditors for 2020-21

-Dave Funk moves to appoint The Exchange Group as Auditors, Elise Downey seconds
8. Advisement of 2022 Convention Site
9. Other Formalities
10. Adjournment

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Budget Report

The Budget for 2020-21 has been set to cover association business for the up-coming year.  With the uncertainty of how events will be allowed to occur going forward, the executive will adjust plans and activities based on the realities as they become known.  There are no changes to membership fees being proposed and fees for Professional Development and Conference will be reviewed and set in accordance with the realities of how these events will be offered.  The executive recommends approval of the 2020-21 budget as presented.

Respectfully Submitted

Marna Kenny -  Provincial Director Finance (Urban)

Brian Spurrill – Provincial Director Finance (Rural)

	REVENUE
	 Budget 18-19
	Budget 19-20
	Budget 20-21

	Membership Fees
	95,000
	94,350
	94,000

	Convention
	87,500
	99,750
	84,000

	Professional Development
	28,000
	27,000
	27,000

	Trans/Maintenance Conference
	34,000
	35,000
	35,000

	Fall Regional Meeting
	7,000
	7,000
	7,000

	Magazine/Facility Rebate
	3,500
	4,500
	4,000

	Interest
	- 
	-
	-

	TOTAL
	 $              255,000 
	$              267,600
	$              251,000

	EXPENDITURES
	 
	 
	 

	Accounting Fees
	2,700
	2,700
	2,700

	Bank Charges
	300
	300
	500

	Clerical - Wages
	19,500
	20,500
	20,500

	Clerical - Benefits
	1,500
	1,500
	1,500

	Committee Meeting Expenses
	3,500
	3,500
	2,000

	Convention Expenses
	75,400
	92,400
	81,000

	Executive Director
	63,335
	63,800
	60,000

	  - Non-Discretionary PD/Meetings
	4,015
	3,000
	3,000

	  - Discretionary PD
	1,000
	1,000
	1,000

	  - Travel
	950
	500
	500

	  - Office
	300
	200
	200

	Executive Meeting Expenses
	5,000
	6,500
	5,600

	Executive Planning/Orientation 
	3,600
	3,200
	4,000

	Executive Travel - Fraternal
	12,000
	10,000
	9,000

	MSBA Convention/Hospitality 
	400
	400
	400

	Miscellaneous
	- 
	-
	-

	Office - Equipment
	400
	700
	700

	Office - Insurance
	700
	700
	700

	Office - Mileage
	1,100
	1,000
	1,000

	Office - Printing
	700
	-
	-

	Office - Rental
	-
	-
	-

	Office - Supplies
	500
	800
	800

	Office - Telephone
	1,100
	1,300
	1,300

	Plaques
	2,000
	-
	-

	Professional Development
	18,000
	17,000
	17,000

	Fall Regional Meeting
	7,000
	7,000
	7,000

	Trans/Maint Conference
	25,000
	26,000
	27,000

	Transportation - Other
	· 
	· 
	· 

	Website
	5,000
	3,600
	3,600

	TOTAL
	$            255,000
	$              267,600
	$              251,000

	SUPLUS/(DEFICIT)
	 $                         -                      
	 $                           -   
	 $                           -   


M.A.S.B.O. PAST PRESIDENTS

NAME


YEAR


DIVISION



Henry Benningen 


1962


Winnipeg #1

Henry Benningen


1963


Winnipeg #1

Jack Cundall


1964


Portage la Prairie #24

Tom MacGregor


1965


St. James-Assiniboia #2
Murdoc McIvor


1966


Ft. La Bosse #41

Jean Cummings


1967


Norwood #8

Nicholas Solilak


1968


River East #9

Stan Bisson


1969


Seine River #14

Allan Patterson


1970


Midland #25

Glen Hansen


1971


Seven Oaks #10


Ross Johnson


1972


Pembina Valley #27

Maurice Miller


1973


Fort Garry #5

Stan Oleson


1974


Tiger Hills #29

Neil McDonald


1975


Birdtail River #38

Jack Coulthart


1976


Swan Valley #35

Laverne Cherrey


1977


Agassiz #13

Don Cornell


1978


Brandon #40

Todd Baraniuk


1979


Transcona-Springfield. #12
Bud Hanson


1980


Beautiful Plains #31

Ron Mann


1981


St. Vital #6

Wayne Sutherland


1982


Lord Selkirk #11

Rose-Marie Ariko


1983


Flin Flon #46

Craig Stahlke


1984


Fort Garry #5

Jack Hrehirchuk


1985


Dauphin-Ochre A1

Frances Ross


1986


Turtle River #32

Malcolm Kirkland


1987


River East #9

Bert Pearson


1988


Swan Valley #35

Don Cornell


1989


Brandon #40

Garry Drewlo


1990


Fort Garry #5

Gordon Arbuckle


1991


Pembina Valley #27

Francis Plessis


1992


River East #9

Gerard Lesage


1993


Mountain #28

Denis Lemay


1994


Morris-MacDonald #19
David Bell


1995


Winnipeg #1

Barbara Bloodworth


1996


Leaf Rapids #2460

Ed Klassen


1997


Rhineland #18

Wayne Shimizu


1998


Seven Oaks #10

Bruce Cairns


1999


Lord Selkirk #11

Agnes Gaultier


2000


Midland #25

Bart Michaleski


2001


Dauphin-Ochre SA#1

Ed Johns


2002


Seven Oaks SD

M.A.S.B.O. PAST PRESIDENTS (Continued)
Kevin McKnight


2003


Turtle Mountain SD

Ken Bergen


2004


Garden Valley SD

Cliff Meder


2005


Seven Oaks SD

Pat Shuttleworth


2006


Winnipeg SD
       

Anne Malyon


2007


Border Land SD

Marlene Michno


2008


Lakeshore SD

Glynn Warnica


2009


Southwest Horizon SD
Tom Bobby


2010


Winnipeg SD
Kent Reid



2011


Fort La Bosse SD

Alma Mitchell


2012


Red River Valley SD
Barry Friesen


2013


Border Land SD
Curtis Basso


2014


Lakeshore SD

Paul Ilchena


2015


Seine River SD

Gaylene Schroeder Nishimura
2016


Seven Oaks SD

Anita Werbowski


2017


River East Transcona SD
Kathy Siatecki


2018


Turtle Mountain SD

Kathy McNabb


2019


Rolling River SD

The theme for what was originally scheduled to be the 2020 Annual MASBO Conference and AGM is “The Road to Resilience”.  Thanks to your in-coming President, Chris Tormey and his conference planning team for choosing this very timely and most appropriate theme.

As I took some time to reflect on this past year, it became clear to me this was a little more than a typical year for our organization.  The need for a good understanding of what resiliency means to MASBO and to each of us and how we can apply it moving forward has never been more apparent.  

Our organization was disrupted very suddenly last October with the unexpected passing of our then Executive Director and former long serving member, Tom Bobby.  Your Executive team pulled together to try and navigate our organization through that emotional time. 

Alexander Graham Bell is quoted:
“When one door closes, another opens; but we often look so long and so regretfully upon the closed door that we do not see the one which has opened for us.” 

Your Executive then proceeded to coordinate the recruitment of a new Executive Director and later in the year during the winter months, another door opened for MASBO with the successful hire of our current Executive Director, Paul Ilchena.  Since then, Paul’s leadership has been clearly demonstrated and I am truly excited about where our organization is heading.  

Then, even before Paul’s 1st official day on the job, the COVID-19 pandemic arrived in mid-March sending our world down a road never explored in modern history and changing our work and home lives in drastic ways.  Paul stepped up and supported our Executive team even before his contract period started demonstrating true servant leadership and resiliency.  Thank you, Paul!

This new world required us to significantly change, adapt, modify, accept, and lead in ways we had not considered in the past.  I was encouraged by the many positive stories as well as disheartened by some of the more difficult stories from our members across the province.  This has been and continues to significantly challenge our thinking and approach to supporting teaching and learning in our schools.  

As I was writing this report, it came to me that it will be submitted as part of the 1st ever virtual Annual General Meeting of MASBO.  This was yet another challenge faced by your Executive and staff team.  And again, the commitment and resilience of our good people was demonstrated as planning for this new event commenced.  Although our conference and PD sessions had to be to be deferred until some point when it is safer to gather together, the need for the business part of the event needed to continue.  

I realize there are countless stories out there demonstrating the true leadership, commitment, dedication, and resiliency attributes of our colleagues.  Please accept the most sincere and heart-felt “thank you” to each one of you for your incredible extra efforts supporting your division, and teaching and learning of students in Manitoba.  This year will not be forgotten.  

I am proud to be a member of MASBO.  Our collective experience and expertise are critical to the success of teaching and learning in Manitoba – without a doubt.

Special thanks to our staff Paul Ilchena and Michelle Munford for their tireless efforts supporting our organization.  

Although I am deeply disappointed we will not be able to see each other face-to face this spring, please know it has been a pleasure to serve MASBO this past year and I thank you all for allowing me to be a part of your Executive team.  The experience has taught me many new things but it’s the people I will never forget.

And finally, I welcome Chris Tormey from Winnipeg School Division as your new President for 2020-21 and wish him all the best as he moves MASBO another step further down the road.

Stay healthy and help someone!

Terry Penner

   

Executive Director’s Annual Report to the Membership

Respectfully submitted by Paul Ilchena

It has been a difficult year for our association with the untimely illness and passing of Executive Director, Tom Bobby in October.  Tom had a strong belief in our association and the value it offers to members and the education community within the province.  He will be greatly missed.

Executive members pulled together to continue to operate the association and worked to keep things as normal as possible for the functioning of the executive group.  In December and January they worked through a facilitated selection process for the executive director position.  I was proud and thrilled when the executive selected me for this role.  I worked informally with the leadership group until my official start on April 1, 2020.  

The executive’s activities have obviously been greatly affected since mid-March by the emergence of the pandemic and all the resulting complexities that it brought to our table.  The main affect to our association has been the cancellation of our spring regional meetings, postponement of our June convention which resulted in planning for a virtual AGM to be held June 18th.  This is a unique situation and the executive appreciates member’s support and understanding of the need to make these difficult decisions and take appropriate actions.

The theme for the conference this year was to be ‘Resiliency’.  What a coincidence that this theme was chosen last year given the dynamics and challenges we are currently facing during this unprecedented time.  There have been many opportunities to build our resiliency in how we deal with these challenges.  We will be stronger and more resilient after all of this!

For myself, the introduction to the role of executive director has not gone as planned!  I was unable to attend the Transportation & Maintenance conference where I hoped to be able to make formal connections with this group of MASBO members.  With the cancellation of the regional meetings in April, another opportunity to make connections with the membership was lost.  The annual conference and AGM has always been a great setting for members to gather and make the valuable personal connections with colleagues, but not this year!  

There is a silver lining - with the loss of in-person connection ability, there have been some positives coming out of this situation.  We have been forced to make connections and consult with colleagues in other ways.  We have likely all had more virtual connections within our divisions and with colleagues in other divisions than we ever had before and are adapting to the benefits and challenges of these new tools.  We will be exploring the potential opportunities to utilize these tools and models to expand our learning.  Having said this, I for one am looking forward to being able to have face to face, in-person discussions!

My activities over the past two months have been varied. From working with the executive to adapt plans for cancelled, postponed and virtual meetings to working with the Province to support their needs in gathering information relating to the complexities of the school closures.  We also continue to work closely with the education partners within the province as a valued stakeholder in the education community.  

Another item that the education community in Manitoba has been anticipating is the release of the K-12 Education Review report that was to be released this past March but put on hold due to the pandemic.  MASBO will be an interested group in the recommendations in this report and the potential impacts to our members and our association.

I have been involved with the CanASBO executive director group as well as the affiliate executive director group of ASBO International on several virtual meetings where information is shared on association involvement in the pandemic planning and decision making process as well as how associations are adapting and reacting to the pandemic related situations that arise.

I have committed to provide information to members on an on-going basis and you will see regular communication via the MASBO Minute e-newsletter model.  I have also been exploring options and methods to provide learning opportunities to members and will be working with the executive to determine priorities.

I would like to commend the executive members, President Terry Penner, President-elect Chris Tormey, Past-President Kathy McNabb and Michelle Munford for their work on behalf of the association, especially in this difficult year.  I appreciate the support and trust that has been given to me to work on behalf of the association as executive director.  I am honoured to serve in this role and look forward to continuing the work of the executive and supporting and representing our association!

It is inspiring to be connected to the service of education.  All of us in our different supporting roles serve our communities expertly and with great pride.  MASBO members make good things happen for other people within our services - keep up the awesome work everyone!

Take Care!

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Past President’s Report

Committee 

2019-2020 Past -President Activities

· Attend all MASBO Executive Meetings and Professional Development Committee Meetings

· Participate in the Executive Director Search / Interviews on January 6 & 7, 2020 in Winnipeg, MB.

· Chair the Past President’s Council Meetings  
· Reviewed recommendations and process to award 2020 Life Membership awards.

· Review the MASBO Code of Conduct – Recommended changes will be presented to the membership at the MASBO Conference in November 2020.

· Assist the Nominations Committee to identify potential nominees for upcoming vacant Executive positions.

· Chair Nomination Committee meetings 

As my term on the MASBO Executive comes to an end, I want to acknowledge and extend my thanks to my staff, school division and Board of Trustees for their ongoing support of my involvement in MASBO. As well, I thank and acknowledge the hard work and dedication of your MASBO Committee members, Executive members, Executive Directors Tom Bobby and Paul Ilchena and Executive Assistant, Michelle Munford. 
I look forward to continuing my association with all MASBO members. We will be such an incredible support to each other as we enter a time of change and challenge in education in Manitoba.

Kathlyn McNabb

MASBO Past President 

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

President-Elect Report

Committee 

I have had the pleasure of being a part of the MASBO Executive for the past few years and would like to thank the MASBO membership at large for allowing me the opportunity to act as President Elect this past year.  As with many of us, this year has not been an easy road with the passing of our friend, Past President and Executive Director, Tom Bobby; the potential release of the K-12 review has weighed on our minds and now the effects of the current pandemic is taking a toll on many personally and professionally.  However, the experience of acting as President Elect has been overwhelmingly positive and rewarding.  All members of the MASBO Executive have been very diligent in ensuring the needs of the organization continued to move forward and I would like to thank Michelle Munford in particular for her unwavered support of us all through these times.  Her experience and jovial attitude has been reassuring and greatly appreciated.  Thank you Michelle.

As President Elect, I had the honor of chairing the Professional Development Committee and serving the membership on the MASBO Executive.  The Professional Development committee has chosen the theme of "The Road to Resilience" for the upcoming year.  For those conspiracy theory people out there, we knew nothing about the road we would have ahead of us; however, resilience will be front and centre.  Over the past year as President Elect, I was also able to participate in MASBO's presentation to the K-12 commission and the recruitment process of hiring our new Executive Director, Mr. Paul Ilchena.  Paul has been a long time member of MASBO, Past President and based on early observations, I believe he is going to be an amazing Executive Director for our association.

President Elect highlights:

         In June 2019, we held our annual executive retreat in Winnipeg at the Victoria Inn.  This annual event is an opportunity for the executive to welcome new members to the executive, review position profiles, review previous years accomplishments and begin the process of setting strategic goals and objectives for organization in the coming year.  

         October 3, 2019, chaired a PD Committee meeting and participated in an executive meeting in Winkler.  Elise, Marna and I drove together and didn’t get lost. Yay!  

         November 19, 2019, attended the MASBO joint regional meeting at the Victoria Inn in Winnipeg.  It was a great event organized by Regional Directors, Dave Funk, Elise Downey, and Lori Slepicka.

         November 20, 2019, attended the MASBO fall PD day.  

         November 21, 2019, chaired a PD Committee meeting and participated in an executive meeting at the Victoria Inn in Winnipeg.

         November 22, 2019, attended MASBO Sustainable Development Committee meeting at 7 Oaks School Division.

         January 6 & 7, 2020, interviewed for the MASBO Executive Director position.

         January 15, 2020, chaired a PD Committee meeting and participated in an executive meeting at Frontier School Division.

         February 12 to 16, 2020, attended the ASBO International Leadership Conference in New Orleans.  

         February 27, 2020, I represented MASBO at the Education for ACTion: Our learning journey, put on by the Manitoba Association of School Superintendents and the Manitoba Teachers Society.

         May 7, 2020, participated in a webEx, executive meeting from my dining room.

I look forward to the coming year as President of MASBO and am greatly appreciative of the entire Executive as this experience would not be the same without them.  

Respectfully;

Chris Tormey; CET, LEED, CPHR, SHRM-SCP

Maintenance Coordinator

Winnipeg School Division
Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Membership Report

At the time of writing, M.A.S.B.O. has 190 members.  Please welcome the following new members who have joined us this year.  
	MEMBERSHIP REPORT

	Name
	Position
	Division

	Udechukwu Osakwe 
	WSH Officer
	Brandon

	Morris Finnbogason
	Building Supervisor
	Evergreen

	Sandra Ferguson
	Safety Officer
	Evergreen

	Mark Patrick
	Transportation Manager
	Evergreen

	Doug Kirby
	Maintenance
	Lakeshore

	Kelly McDonald
	Asst Secretary Treasurer
	Lord Selkirk

	Tara Baschuk
	Coordinator of Workplace Health & Safety
	Louis Riel

	Roger Pilor
	Coordinator of Maintenance
	Mountain View

	Ashfaque Nizamini
	Secretary Treasurer
	Pine Creek

	Arnold Casaclang
	Accounting Supervisor
	River East Transcona

	Sherry-Lynn Saindon
	Finance Manager
	Seine River

	Jennifer Maitre
	Asst Secretary Treasurer
	Seven Oaks

	Sandee Deck
	Workplace Safety & Health Coordinator
	Seven Oaks

	Joey Turek
	Coordinator of Transportation Services
	Seven Oaks

	Rob Rayner
	Maintenance & Custodian Supervisor
	Seven Oaks

	Jason Lange
	HR Director
	Sunrise

	Navinder Basra
	Director of Finance/Asst Secretary Treasurer
	Winnipeg

	Fred Lake
	Maintenance Supervisor
	Winnipeg

	Jodi Bright
	Driver Supervisor of Student Transportation
	Winnipeg

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


The ASBO Int’l. Annual Meeting & Exhibits will be held October 2-5, 2020 in Nashville, Tennessee.   Further information is available at www.asbointl.org 

Respectfully submitted,

Michelle Munford, 

Executive Assistant, M.A.S.B.O.


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Retirements

Fort La Bosse SD


Vaughn Wilson, Supervisor of Operations


Louis Riel SD



Charlie Robert, Director of Facilities



River East Transcona SD

Vince Mariani, Secretary Treasurer



Garden Valley SD


Abe Wiebe, Capital Projects & Safety Coordinator



Mountain View SD


Rick Tritthart, Coordinator of Operations



Pembina Trails SD


Craig Stahlke, Secretary Treasurer



Pembina Trails SD


Patty Antoniak, Associate Secretary Treasurer


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Nominating Committee Report

Members:


Nomination Committee for this last school year included;

Kathy McNabb, Chair, Rolling River School Division

Kathy Siatecki, Turtle Mountain School Division
Curtis Basso, Winnipeg School Division

Barry Friesen, Border Land School Division
Trevor Ryan, Prairie Rose School Division

AS PER THE MASBO CONSTITUTION (updated 2019)

vi)           Nominating Committee shall:

                a) Consist of one member appointed by the current Executive at the January Executive meeting (Paul Ilchena) and one member who is not a member of the current Executive, elected from the membership by the membership   at the AGM to serve for the coming year (Trevor Ryan) The third member and Chair of the Nominating Committee shall be the most current Past President of the Association.(Kathlyn McNabb)

                b) Present a list of nominees for the position of President-Elect; and Provincial Directors at least fourteen (14) days prior to the AGM.

                c) Report at the AGM. 

In 2020 we have a unique situation. An appointed member of the 2020 Nomination Committee was not able to fulfill his duties due to a job change (Paul Ilchena).
Due to time limitations, for the 2020 year, the Past President Council was approved to act as the Nominating Committee.  Trevor Ryan was appointed at the 2019 AGM as the Member -at-large and was included in the Committee.  
The Nominating Committee is pleased to nominate the following  candidates for vacant positions on the MASBO Executive for the 2020-2021 school year.
President Elect: 




Marna Kenny







Louis Riel School Division

Provincial Director - Finance Urban:


Wayne Shimizu












Seven Oaks School Division
Provincial Director – Transportation:

Robert Warkentin







Hanover School Division

There will be further calls for nominations from the floor for these positions at the Annual General Meeting. Elections will take place, if required.

The Nominating Committee is very appreciative of the dedication demonstrated by the candidates running for these volunteer positions.  We wish to thank you for staying the course and stepping up to the plate in serving our membership in the year to come.  Our organization is in good hands!
Kathy McNabb, 

MASBO Past President 

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Provincial Finance Report  
Committee Members:


Marna Kenny, Louis Riel, Co-Chair Provincial Director Finance – Urban;

Brian Spurrill, Lord Selkirk , Co-Chair Provincial Director Finance – Rural;

Jamie Rudnicki, Louis Riel, Winnipeg Region; 

Shannon Desjardins, Turtle River, NorthWest Region; 

Amanda Senkowski, Evergreen, South/Interlake Region

Annual Planning Meetings

The 2019-2020 year started with the annual executive planning meetings on June 20 and 21 where new members received an orientation and we began planning for the coming year.  We reviewed feedback from the membership regarding the 2019 AGM and used that feedback to assist with planning for the current and future years.  We then considered themes to guide PD activities and the 2020 AGM.  The organizational and governance structures, job descriptions, calendar of 2019-2020 upcoming events were reviewed, and we decided on goals and objectives for the year.  It is always a great opportunity to catch up with existing fellow members and to get to know our new executive members, especially the considering the great distance that separates us across the province.

Executive Meetings and PD Committee Meetings

Throughout the year, I attended executive meetings on October 3,  January 15, March 11, and on May 7, we conducted our first completely remote meeting as a result of COVID-19.  Each meeting is preceded with a PD Committee meeting where we plan for the PD sessions at the AGM.  The COVID-19 pandemic left plans up in the air and we eventually postponed the PD portion of the AGM and have tentatively rescheduled to November.

Merlin Shared Services Advisory Committee 

On November 20, 2019, I attended a meeting at the MERLIN offices located at the University of Manitoba along with Kevin Heide, the rural MASBO representative on this committee.  The role of the MERLIN Shared Services Committee is to provide advice and feedback on MERLIN’s service delivery and ensures that MERLIN’s priorities are aligned with those of the Department of Education and Training and education community.  One of the responsibilities of the Committee is to advise of emerging issues and trends to position the Agency to respond effectively to the needs of existing and potential customers.  MASBO members are encouraged to provide information and feedback that can be brought back to a future Shared Services Committee meeting.
Regional Meetings

I was not available to attend the Fall joint PD session in November due to other commitments and the April meetings were cancelled as a result of COVID-19. 
Schools Finance Branch – Finance Working Group

In May, Tina Choy-Pohl asked members of the MASBO Finance Committee to participate in a partnership group to discuss finance matters and our first meeting is scheduled for June 1.  

Publications Committee

As a member of the Publications Committee, we met via conference call on several occasions and continued ongoing dialogue via email to put together our 2020 magazine with the theme, “The Road to Resilience.”  For the second year in a row, I had the opportunity to connect with some of our new members to learn about them personally along with their professional experiences as I interviewed them in preparation of writing their individual member profile bios.

MSBA Pension Committee

With the impending retirement of Vince Mariani, I have assumed the MASBO representative role on the MSBA Pension Committee and attended my first meeting on May 21.  The committee extended their appreciation and thanks to Vince for his dedicated involvement and guidance to the committee in role as chairperson over the past many years, and wished him all the best as he transitions into retirement.

2020-2021 Budget

Work has begun on the 2019-2020 budget headed by Brian Spurill and Paul Ilchena.  The Finance Committee will be meeting to finalize in preparation of presentation to members at the AGM.

Provincial Accessibility Committee
There was no activity with this committee for the past year.

Respectfully submitted by 

Marna Kenny, Provincial Director, Finance - Urban

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.



Provincial Maintenance Committee Report
Maintenance/WSH PD Day:

This year’s Maintenance Professional Development day was held February 12, 2020 at the Victoria Inn, Brandon. The weather the evening before was less than desirable, however we still had good attendance. We also had a number of vendors who displayed that day. The presentation topics were:


Claude Plante – Biomass Heating


Made Safe MB – Confined Space Legislation


Demand Side Energy – Energy Management for Schools


Specified Technical Sales – Corrosion in water/boiler systems

The presentations were well received, with lots of excellent information.

Unfortunately, due to the circumstances of COVID, there is no report on the 2020 Convention, as that has yet to be determined.

As always, I would like to thank the Maintenance Committee for all of their hard work, and look forward to next year.

Stay safe and be well.
Respectfully submitted,

Trevor Thiessen

Provincial Maintenance Director


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Provincial Transportation Committee Report
Thank you everyone once again for being able to serve as your Provincial Transportation Director this past year, which is also my last in this position. 

Once again the Manitoba school bus request for pricing has come and gone for 2020. Pricing came in very similar to last year, which once again offered us all many options at extremely competitive pricing.  The RFQ has a total of 114 units being ordered in 2020, approximately a 10% increase from the year previous.  Thank you to the Pupil transportation Unit and the spec. Committee for making this successful.  

Our transportation conference was held and deemed successful. I thank everyone that was involved In creating this event.  Not knowing that this would be our last MASBO gathering at the time due to Covid19 restrictions, it is nice now to reflect And be able to cherish the fact that we we’re able to be with our peers enjoying some excellent PD sessions. 

This is my final Report as your Provincial Transportation Director.  I have held this position for four years now. What started as a two year term quickly turned into 4.  I have many fond memories which in the end is all about the people.  I was very fortunate to have spent time with a great cast from the Masbo community.  To my associates I thank you for your help and guidance over the past number of years. I especially want to thank Michelle for your help, which was a lot, through this time.  You are the greatest and YOU ROCK!

I hope you all can find the time to spend a term within Masbo at some point and time within your career. It is rewarding. 

Let’s keep safe, Buses clean and hope to see you all soon. 

Respectfully Submitted:

Roger Van De Kerckhove

MASBO Provincial Transportation Director


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

North Western Region Report

May 19, 2020

The North Western Region met along with the South Interlake and Winnipeg Regions on November 19, 2019 at the Victoria Inn Winnipeg.  The agenda consisted of a presentation from Wendy Loewen of Achieve Training Center about Office Culture and Teamwork. This was followed by Ainsley Murdock from Association of Manitoba Municipalities who spoke about ways to save costs using procurement and what their program had to offer. In the afternoon Michel St. Amant and Lyndonna Schilling spoke about the new Asset Retirement Obligations requirement. After coffee break, we broke out into our respective departments for round table discussions.  Finance also had a presentation from Troy Nott of Bell MTS.  

Our spring meeting was scheduled for April 17th, 2020 at the Elkhorn Resort in Onanole, MB however, due to the current pandemic of COVID-19 had to be cancelled.  In light of that, all current regional representatives have agreed to maintain their current position until we meet again in November 2020.  Our representatives are as follows:

· Finance – Shannon Desjardins, Turtle River School Division

· Maintenance – Fred Scott, Rolling River School Division

· Transportation – Cam Woodcock, Rolling River School Division

Also, up for renewal this year is the position of Regional Director.  I strongly encourage our members to consider serving on the executive as our Director.  It is a very rewarding experience with many unique opportunities.  The support and kindness of MASBO is second to none and any time put in, is definitely time well spent. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Lori Slepicka, CGA, CPA

North Western Regional Director

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Southern/Interlake Region Report

Committee 

The Southern/Interlake Region was slated to hold its 2020 Spring Session in Portage La Prairie this year. However, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the session unfortunately had to be cancelled. With no spring session this year, the existing regional representatives have agreed to maintain their positions until November of 2020. The representatives are:

· Finance- Amanda Senkowski

· Maintenance- Claude Plante

· Transportation- Trevor Ryan

Respectfully Submitted,

Dave Funk

Southern/Interlake Regional Director
Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Winnipeg Region Report

The Winnipeg Region of MASBO held a joint meeting with South Interlake and North Western regions on November 19 and 20, 2019 at the Victoria Inn Winnipeg.

The morning agenda on November 19th included a session on Office Culture and Teamwork presented by Wendy Loewen from Achieve Training Centre and a session on Procurement cost savings presented by Ainsley Murdock from AMM. The afternoon included a session by Michel St. Amant on Asset Retirement Obligation and department roundtable discussions. The finance roundtable included an update on the new mobility plan presented by Troy Nott from MTS.

Our spring regional meeting was scheduled for April 29th but was cancelled due to the pandemic.

I attended executive meetings on October 3, October 29, November 21, January 15, March 11 and May 7th. I also attended the purchasing committee meeting on January 24, 2020.

Our next regional meeting is scheduled for November 2020.

Respectfully submitted,

Elise Downey

Winnipeg Region Director

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Publications Committee Report

The committee consisted of the following members for 2019-20:

Bart Michaleski, Chair

Marna Kenny

Nora Wood

Carrie Melville

The Publications Committee develops the content and oversees the publishing of the annual MASBO News publication and works with Naylor Association Solutions in the development of this publication.  The committee coordinated the development of the magazine via email throughout the year, establishing the content based on the Association’s theme of “Road to Resilience”.  The committee, with the assistance of Naylor, discussed and sourced the article content for the magazine and selected a magazine cover that reflects this theme.  

Consistent with prior years, the magazine content is relevant to members sharing information on timely issues to Manitoba school divisions.  We developed and selected articles that will appeal to the diversity of our membership and their areas of responsibility.  We took the opportunity this year to share information about some of our new members and we thank those new members for sharing a bit about themselves.  

I would like to extend my gratitude to those members who took time to prepare or source articles pertinent to our members and the conference theme.  I would also like to encourage members to bring forward ideas for articles they feel would benefit the membership.

The development of the content took a little more time this year.  Tom Bobby was always passionate about the magazine and it was clear he did a lot of work behind the scenes in previous years making sure that all the necessary pieces were in place for the publication.  With his passing last fall, I would like to recognize Michelle Munford for stepping up and filling in some blanks for us in getting the magazine completed.

I would like to thank the committee for their support this year, providing their input in the publication development stage and proofing the final drafts of the magazine resulting in a publication we can be proud of.  We would also like to thank our vendors who commit resources annually in support of the magazine.  The magazine was distributed in early April and I encourage everyone to take the time to give it a read.

Respectfully submitted

Bart Michaleski, Chairperson
Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Sustainable Development Committee Report
Nora Wood, Chair, Seven Oaks SD

Chris Tormey, Winnipeg SD

Tara Anderson, River East Transcona SD
Claude Plante, Prairie Rose SD
Laura Good, Rolling River SD

Barb Thiessen, Seven Oaks SD
Cindy Labaty, St. James-Assiniboia SD



The MASBO Sustainable Development Committee established itself as a working group in 2018/19. In 2019/20, we held one meeting in November to discuss goal setting, emerging sustainable development topics, committee recruitment, communication strategies and professional development. The Committee completed the following goals:

· Welcomed one new member, Claude Plante from Prairie Rose School Division to the Committee. 
· Submitted/published article in March 2020 edition of the MASBO News:
 Sustainability Reporting: Owning our Narrative
Nora Wood, Secretary-Treasurer, Pembina Trails School Division
Over the remainder of 2019/20, the Committee was not active, as our sector experienced and grappled with unprecedented disruption due to the global pandemic, COVID-19. However, as we return a new normal, there has never been a better opportunity to reimagine and re-think our organizational sustainability narratives as we rebuild for the future of public education. COVID-19 has been an accelerant for change and has provided us with a glimpse of the potential scope and scale of disruption that is predicted to be felt many times over by the impacts of Climate Change. As our Committee reconvenes in the fall, we will continue to provide leadership and awareness regarding relevant and emergent system-level sustainable development topics with this firmly in mind. It’s time to seize this opportunity to flatten the curve of risks associated with “business as usual” and our earth’s carrying capacity within each of our organizations as well as part of the greater public system. The importance of advancing sustainability throughout the K-12 public education sector within the Province of Manitoba will continue to increase in relevancy and importance as we work together with our stakeholders to create a new normal. 
Thank you to the extraordinary people on the Committee who care deeply about these issues – your passion and commitment to the work of creating sustainable schools and sustainable communities continues to inspire me! 

Respectfully submitted,

Nora Wood

Pembina Trails School Division
Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Sustainable Procurement in MB Working Group Report
In 2015, the Sustainable Procurement in Manitoba Working Group (SPMWG) developed a five year Strategic Plan (2015-2020).   The purpose of the plan was to enhance the adoption of sustainable procurement in Manitoba as intended by the Sustainable Development Act and to promote procurement practices that support other sustainability initiatives of Manitoba.  To achieve this objective, SPMWG identified five goals within the Plan:

1. Increase public sector engagement,

2. Promote sustainable procurement to all Manitobans,

3. Create and maintain up-to-date information and resources for the SPM website,

4. Increase public sector knowledge of sustainable procurement practices and

5. Demonstrate benefits of the Sustainable Procurement in Manitoba (SPM) website and SPMWG to stakeholders.

In 2018 the Provincial Government repealed the Sustainable Development Act and replaced it with the Climate and Green Plan Act.  This new Act continues to define sustainable development as “development that meets the needs of the present generation without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their needs” and states one area of focus as “reducing greenhouse gas emissions and improving sustainable operations through sustainable procurement of goods and services. Given the mandate outlined in the Act, the SPM working group continued working on the goals defined in their strategic plan.   

1. Increase public sector engagement:
SPMWG increased the number of its members to include representation from School Divisions, Academic Institutions and the provincial Procurement Services Branch.  These additional members contributed both to enhance the SPM website and to advance sustainable procurement within their respective organizations.  Increased membership from the Procurement Services Branch was required to ensure website information and discussions with public sector procurers was congruent with new provincial initiatives including the provincial procurement modernization and requirements for low carbon procurement.  

Two newsletters were distributed to the approximate 200 public procurers on the SPM contact list during this time period.  These newsletters featured information on the New Climate and Green Plan Act and the impact of procurement on greenhouse gas emissions.  The entire content of the newsletters is posted on the website. 

2. Promote sustainable procurement to all Manitobans:
The SPM working group members have reached out to the Expert Advisory Council to the Minister of Conservation and Climate for implementation of the Climate and Green Plan Act to reiterate how the working group members and the website content can be used as resources to help achieve the low carbon and sustainable procurement mandate. 

The SPM working group has reached out to members of the provincial Procurement Services Branch to reiteration how the working group members can be used as a resource to help develop accessibility and low carbon specifications for goods and services under the collaborative purchasing initiative.  

The SPMWG intended to develop a social media presence through LinkedIn to broaden exposure and access to the website.  This activity has not progressed since the progress report 2016/2017.

3. Create and maintain up-to-date information and resources for the SPM website:

On a monthly basis, SPMWG reviews and updates website content and conducts research to ensure content is current with legislation, environmental and social standards.  

In 2018, the Climate and Green Plan and the Climate and Green Plan Act, were reviewed for implications on sustainable procurement and website content.  Given the clear mandate and focus on low carbon procurement, SPMWG updated the website to provide public procurers guidance on what low carbon procurement is and how it can be achieved.  In addition, low carbon specifications have been incorporated into a variety of the commonly procured goods and services listed under the Goods and Services tab on the website.   

SPMWG also developed five new specifications for goods and services, and continually reviews and updates existing goods and services specification sheets.  During this time period the SPMWG also updated the Quick Guide for Sustainable Purchasing located on the website. 

The website is a great resource for information and guidelines surrounding sustainability and public procurement http://www.manitobasustainableprocurement.com
4. Increase public sector knowledge of sustainable procurement practices:
On November 19, 2019, SPMWG hosted a half-day session titled “Supporting Low Carbon Purchasing”.  The session was organized in light of the low carbon procurement mandate under the Climate and Green Plan Act. Over 70 public sector employees from provincial departments, school divisions, health sector municipalities, universities, colleges and crown corporations attended.   

The session featured guest speakers David McLaughlin, one of Canada’s leading climate and sustainability experts, and Dr. Bruno Silvestre, a professor in the Department of Supply Chain Management and the Directory of the Transportation Institute at the Asper School of Business.  Information on the importance of governments to incorporate low carbon requirements in procurement was provided.  In addition, the SPMWG presented information on how Public Procurers can integrate low carbon requirements as well as providing a quick tour of the updated website.      

The session was well received.  Participants asked many questions and expressed their intentions to apply low carbon and sustainable principles into procurement activities. 

5. Demonstrate benefits of SPM website and SPMWG to stakeholders:
Stakeholders, including member of the Expert Advisory Council and the Low Carbon Government Office have expressed the need for and value of the SPM website and working group.  SPMWG members would like to increase their stakeholder engagement to advance the provincial mandate to procure low carbon and measure the reduction of emissions associated with procurement. 

Respectfully Submitted

Tara Anderson, River East Transcona School Division
Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

          Manitoba Public School Employees Benefits Trust Committee Report

MSBA (Employing School Boards) 
MTS (Teaching Employees)
Julie Fisher (Pembina Trails)

Kerry Enns, Chairperson (BLTA)

Yolande Dupuis (DSFM)


Larissa Nash (BLTA)

Morgan Whiteway (MSBA)

Dan Mitchell (PTTA)

Jerry Sodomlak (RETSD)


Non-Teaching Employees

MASBO Representative 
Darlene Parsons (CUPE)


Marlene Michno (Lakeshore)
Barbara Morrison (WANTE)

Retiree Representative  Joe Trubyk


Consultant: Jane Emslie (Mercer)
Glen Anderson (MTS Staff)
The Manitoba Public School Employees Benefits Trust Committee met on December 19, 2019 and on May 11, 2020.

The meeting agendas included the following topics:

· Investment Reports

· Dental, Health and Group Life Experience Reports

· 2018 MPSE Benefits Trust Financial Statements and Auditor’s Report (Lauren Tolton, BDO Canada)

The committee heard reports from Chris Quigley, CFA, Investment Counsellor with Great-West Life.  The investment rates of return on the reserve funds as at November 30th, 2019 were as follows:

· Group Life Reserve Account - 8.45% (2.19% in 2018)

· Group Life Claims Fluctuation Reserve Account - 8.13 % (2.25% in 2018)

· Dental Reserve Account - 8.10% (2.26% in 2018)

· Health Reserve Account - 8.12% (2.25% in 2018)

The committee heard an update from Mercer regarding the group life insurance plan experience for the year ending 2019 -claims/premium ratio was 113%, Extended Health and Dental were 101.9%.  Overall, the Manitoba Public Schools Employees’ benefit plans continue to all be in a sound financial position.  

The Trust Committee has approved a premium increase of $0.01 (to $0.139) per $1,000 of Life Insurance coverage effective October 1, 2020.  

Lastly BDO presented a clear audit report for the year ended December 2018.
Newsletters:  The MPSE Benefits Trust continues to issue newsletters to all members twice per year with updates, reminders, and other timely information.  

Administration Seminars:  The Consultant conducted seminars in both Brandon and Winnipeg this past October which were well attended.

Respectfully submitted,
Marlene Michno, Secretary-Treasurer, Lakeshore School Division 
Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

          MSBA Pension Plan for Non-Teaching Employees Committee Report
To mark the end of a decade characterized by financial technology disruptors, geopolitical tensions and regulatory changes, Canadian pension plans returned 14.0 per cent in 2019, according to the RBC Investor & Treasury Services All Plan Universe. This was the second highest annual return over the past 10 years, in large part due to an upsurge in Canadian and global equity markets.

The Manitoba School Boards Association (MSBA) non-teaching Defined Contribution Pension Plan was ranked in the 1st quartile in our universe again in 2019 with an annual rate of return of 13.69%.  Our plan is a prime example of why diversification of investments is a positive strategy.  The Pension Trustees continue to conduct Investment Management Performance Reviews and remain committed to ensuring Plan provisions continue to be relevant, appropriate and in the best interest of all Plan members.

During the first quarter of 2020, the global economy came to a virtual standstill on account of COVID-19 containment measures. Worldwide financial markets sold off, commodity prices plunged and governments and central banks initiated aggressive measures to cushion the blow.  There will be a short-term impact to our total plan assets as a result of the current volatility in today’s market. These are exceptional circumstances, and the situation is being monitored very closely.  How quickly the virus will be contained is not known, and further volatility in the markets is expected. We remain confident that our investments are well positioned.
	
	Annualized Rate of Return

	1 Year
	13.69%

	3 Years ending 2019
	8.88%

	5 Years ending 2019
	7.79%

	10 Years ending 2019
	7.74%

	20 Years ending 2019
	6.76%


Plan demographics include:

	
	2019
	2018

	Active and Deferred Membership – January 1
	11,194
	11,049

	New Members
	934
	872

	Withdrawals
	(407)
	(464)

	Retirements/Deaths
	(272)
	(263)

	Active and Deferred Membership – December 31
	11,449
	11,194


	Age
	Active and Deferred Members
	Percentage
	Percentage

2018

	Under 35
	1,473
	12.9%
	12.6%

	35 – 44
	2,473
	21.6%
	21.2%

	45 – 54
	3,621
	31.6%
	32.7%

	55 – 64
	3,385
	29.6%
	29.4%

	65 +
	497
	4.3%
	4.1%


As this will be my last report, I would like to take this opportunity to thank the members of the Manitoba Association of School Business Officials for allowing me to be your representative on the pension plan board of trustees.  It has been a privilege and rewarding experience.

Respectfully submitted,

Vince Mariani

Secretary-Treasurer

River East Transcona School Division
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